INSTITUTE OF REGIONAL STUDIES RESEARCH CENTRE FOR ECONOMIC AND REGIONAL STUDIES HUNGARIAN ACADEMY OF SCIENCES

DISCUSSION PAPERS

No. 87

Impact of economic crisis on life span and its spatial inequalities in Hungary

> by Annamária Uzzoli

> > Series editor Gábor LUX

> > > Pécs 2012

This paper is supported by Bolyai János Research Scholarship of the Hungarian Academy of Sciences (2010-BO/00069/10)

ISSN 0238–2008 ISBN 978 963 9899 51 3 978 963 9899 52 0 (PDF)

- © Annamária Uzzoli
- © Institute of Regional Studies Research Centre of Economic and Regional Studies Hungarian Academy of Sciences

2012 by Institute of Regional Studies, Research Centre for Economic and Regional Studies, Hungarian Academy of Sciences. Printed in Hungary by Harthmedia Ltd., Pécs.

CONTENTS

1	Intro	oduction	. 5	
2	The	The methodological background		
3	Theoretical framework of the connection between crisis and health			
	3.1	Social determinants of health	. 9	
	3.2	Definition of health inequity and inequality	11	
	3.3	The supposed relation between unemployment and health	13	
4	Hea	Ith inequalities and its spatial dimension after 1990	16	
	4.1	Mortality trends and spatial structure	17	
	4.2	The changes of life expectancy after 1990	20	
	4.3	The current spatial inequalities of life expectancy	23	
5	Con	nections – Case study	27	
	5.1	The spatial features of recent economic crisis in Hungary	27	
	5.2	Changes of unemployment and life expectancy due to the crisis	28	
	5.3	Connection between unemployment and life expectancy during the crisis on the level of counties	30	
	5.4	Connection between unemployment and life expectancy during the crisis on the level of micro-regions	36	
6	Sum	mary	39	
Re	References 4			

List of Figures

Figure 1	Social, economic and environmental determinants of health by WHO	12
Figure 2	Theoretical framework about the connection between unemployment and health inequalities	14
Figure 3	Mortality rate in Hungary (%), 1949–2011	18
Figure 4	Trend surface of the Hungarian mortality by SDR, 2007	19
Figure 5	Centres of gravity of the Hungarian mortality rate, 1970–2007	20
Figure 6	Average life expectancy at birth (years) in Hungary, 1990–2010	21
Figure 7	Average life expectancy at birth (years) in Hungary and in EU15,	
U	1970–2009	22
Figure 8	Average life expectancy at birth and its divergence from the national	
	average in Hungary, 1990–1999	24
Figure 9	Average life expectancy at birth and its divergence from the national	
	average in Hungary, 2000–2009	25
Figure 10	Average life expectancy at birth (years) for males in the Hungarian	
	counties, 2010	26
Figure 11	Average life expectancy at birth (years) for females in the Hungarian	
	counties, 2010	26
Figure 12	Unemployment rate in Hungary (%), 1992–2010	29
Figure 13	Unemployment rate (%) in the Hungarian counties, 2010	31
Figure 14	Unemployment rate (%) and average life expectancy at birth (years)	
	in the Hungarian counties, 2010	32
Figure 15	Correlation between unemployment rate (%) and average life expectancy	
	at birth (years) by county level, 2010	34
Figure 16	The relative position of Hungarian counties by the connection between	
	unemployment rate (%) and average life expectancy at birth (year),	
	2010	35
Figure 17	Unemployment rate (%) in the Hungarian micro-regions, 2010	36
Figure 18	Average life expectancy at birth (years) in the Hungarian micro-regions,	
	2010	37
Figure 19	Unemployment rate (%) and average life expectancy at birth (years)	
	above and below the national average in the Hungarian micro-regions,	20
	2010	30

List of Tables

Table 1	Connection between health and economic indicators by Pearson's	
	Correlation Coefficient (R ²), 2009	33
Table 2	Unemployment rate (%) and average life expectancy at birth (years)	
	above and below the national average in the Hungarian counties, 2010	35

1 Introduction

The credit crisis in Autumn 2008, the deepening world economic crisis in 2009, and the crisis of the Euro emerging in 2010 raise the following question: if the crisis affects the financial and economic processes, would it be instrumental in the functioning of social and health sectors? If the answer is yes, other questions arise, such as: how and in what measure. There is no definite answer even three years after the outburst of crisis, because the potential impacts of economic processes on health attract attention to complicated, complex mechanisms and causality. Snakes and ladders, unemployment, indebtedness and the decline of living standard influences the populations' life conditions, directly and/or indirectly the mental health, thus the large-scale appearance of some particular diseases.

It is unquestionable that the crisis has been taking effect on the people's state of health, although the impacts are complex. If our starting point is that the crisis is perceptible in all sectors of economic life and employment has decreased while unemployment had increased, we can deduce that the unfavourable processes have directly affected households. We can assume that the behaviour of households has certainly changed in this economic context, their consumer habits have transformed; they diminish some of their expenses while other expenses have necessarily increased. However it is not so univocal that the changes or reform of the structure of households' or individuals' consumption have always been made at the expense of health behaviour patterns connected with health preservation or prevention. Moreover, it is a fact that state revenue fell back in the crisis period of the last years, owing to the decline of households' income. Under such circumstances, the social resources for healthcare and the development of this sector have been exhausted, non-wage based health expenditure has been drastically cut back.

It is a general experience that even the developed countries could not respond with the expected rapidity and efficiency to the health (sanitary) and medical challenges of the crisis. The concrete problem is that we do not have enough knowledge about the background mechanisms originating in the supplier system during the crisis, and we cannot answer the questions: who adapts himself to the new situation and how he does it, or how he should do it. Consequently it seems to be a strategic issue that the mitigation of negative effects requires inter-sectoral interventions, and in the long run health systems have to be prepared to treat the social consequences of similar economic situations more quickly and efficiently.

Most of the European countries should be prepared for the treatment of the direct and indirect social, health and healthcare consequences of the crisis. Particularly Central and Eastern European countries face serious challenges, where already existing healthcare conflicts would re-appear and health inequalities would become more acute due to the recent crisis. The bad health conditions of the region's population and its shorter life expectancy compared to the Western European average, crisis factors of healthcare inherited from socialism, and inadequate financing altogether mean a problem for healthcare policy, which could not find an efficient solution even 20 years after the transition. Therefore, the role of the present economic crisis is to be predicted in the future change of health conditions.

The health status of the Hungarian population has been extremely unfavourable for many decades. Regarding certain diseases and causes of death, Hungary is in a negatively outstanding position in international statistics. Hungary has one of the lowest life expectancy rates at birth among the member states of the European Union. The low life expectancy mainly originates from a high mortality rate related to cardiovascular diseases. In morbidity patterns, the diseases of the circulatory system have very high share. Hypertension is almost an endemic disease in Hungary, and ischemic heart disease is the dominant factor of mortality in Hungary. The poor ranking of Hungary on the list of life expectancy at birth in the European Union (EU27) has not changed during the last 35 years, but the size of deviation – expressed in years – from other countries has changed substantially.

2 The methodological background

Does the present crisis have effects on health and life expectancy at all? If it does, what factors can influence the changes of health inequalities? In the context of the crisis what is the role of economic mechanisms in the development of the state of health? Which social groups, strata are principally exposed to health deterioration occurring as a result of the crisis? Is the increase of health disparities in all cases the direct consequence of the financial and economic crisis? Could we speak about the favourable effects of economic crisis on health?

My hypothesis is that the crisis would probably result in health deterioration for the social groups who are most affected by unemployment and poverty. On the other hand, decreasing income and low-key consumption would result in limited possibilities for health conscious lifestyle. Thirdly, health might be considered as an asset to maintain one's position on the labour market, but in prevention and health protection large social differences will appear.

The current objective of science is to answer these above questions, which are questions under debate in the interdisciplinary exploration of this complex issue. My aim is in the one hand to interpret the hypothetical connection between crisis and health through the analysis of the specialised literature, and on the other hand to present the domestic situation with the help of statistical induction. I wish to emphasise that the study examines primarily the relationship between the crisis and the state of health, and the effects of social-economic changes on the state of health, while it presents only tangentially the effects concerning the functioning, financing and use of healthcare system. It is also important that I do not analyse the hypothetical relationship between crisis and health on a global level (from the point of view of the so-called global health), I examine and evaluate exclusively the Hungarian situation based on the information and data available.

The following logical framework was applied in the main structure of this survey.

The theoretical analysis is based on the approach to define the social determinants of health and health inequalities. The factors of the socioeconomic environment are firstly responsible for the development of life circumstances and social situation. The socio-economic circumstances of health are shaped by the distribution of money, power and resources at the global, national and local levels. Therefore, the social determinants of health are mostly responsible for health inequalities – the unfair and avoidable differences in health status seen within and among countries. Besides all this the theoretical framework also intends to interpret the supposed relation between crisis and health through the effects of unemployment on health. The main reason to select unemployment as the most important risk factor on health during the crisis was that this is the factor which most endangers directly and indirectly the state of health.

In the presentation of the impact of unemployment on health, I took the index of average life expectancy at birth, which determines life chances in a complex way, since it is determined by death rates. Life expectancy means the average number of years to be lived, calculated from birth or from a particular age, so this is an average number of years that a newborn is expected to live if current mortality rates continue to apply (*Marmot–Wilkinson*, 2003). The index reflects the overall mortality level of a population. It summarises the mortality pattern that prevails across all age groups - children and adolescents, adults and the elderly (*Wilkinson–Pickett*, 2010). Life expectancy is influenced by death rates, so they are even compound indexes for life chances. Economic circumstances also affect life expectancy. For example, life expectancy in the wealthiest areas is several years longer than in the poorest areas. This may reflect factors such as lifestyle as well as access to medical care.

Mortality rates depend on age distribution: if the population ages, mortality rate increases. Comparing the mortality of the population's different age distributions is possible by calculating the life expectancy at birth, thus the mortality level of a population can be defined with one indicator. The better the mortality circumstances, the higher the average life expectancy rates at birth.

What tendencies have characterised life expectancies in Hungary during the last decades? How significant regional differences can be experienced regarding life expectancies in Hungary? Do regional differences unequivocally prove a western-eastern split in health inequalities? How did the economic regime and the appearance of unemployment influence life chances after 1990? How strong is the connection between unemployment and life chances? Does the present crisis have an influence on life chances at all? Does favourable social-economic environment and low unemployment always mean better life chances?

To answer these questions, I used regional analytical methods. In order to explain cause-and-effect correspondences, I justified the link between unemployment and life chances with correlation and regression calculations. I took the data from online database of the Hungarian Central Statistical Office (http://portal.ksh.hu) and VÁTI Térport – TEIR (https://teir.vati.hu/). In order to describe tendencies, I analysed historical data, while to prove regional and spatial differences, I tried to obtain the most recent data from 2009/2010. The levels of examination of the statistical analysis are the counties (NUTS3) and micro-regions (LAU1).

The significance of the results of the enquiry lies in the regional characteristics of public health processes, and socio-economic factors determining health state. The aim was a multidisciplinary approach, using applied methodology and analysing configuration of life chances. In effect, to be aware of the population's health and illness correlation, and its role in social-economic context is indispensable in regional development, social-economic planning and political decision making. Similar regional analyses can be the starting point for a nationwide Health Impact Assessment (*Reiner*, 2003).

3 Theoretical framework of the connection between crisis and health

Health, social welfare and economy are notions that are tightly interconnected and complement each other; therefore, the health conditions of humans have an essential role in economic and social processes. For the evaluation of risk factors and their prevention, it is of essential importance to analyse the social situation's role regarding health state and its effect on the health system.

Social inequalities related to health are present in every country and mostly depend on macro economic conditions. The interpretation of the social factors defining health inequalities presumes that during a crisis, not only does the labour market position and the level of income count from a health point of view, but also the level and growth of already existing social and health inequalities.

The most important question is whether the social network protecting the poor and those liable to poverty is appropriate enough, and whether the gap between the availability of health services is getting larger. Health inequalities are always linked to economic inequalities, the unfairness of the distribution system, bad labour market positions, difficulties in the availability of healthcare and education, disadvantaged living and life conditions, and no chance of a healthy life (*Benach–Muntaner–Santana*, 2008).

3.1 Social determinants of health

The examination of social determinants of health looks back on a long history. The term 'social determinants of health' grew out of the search by researchers to identify the specific exposures by which members of different socio-economic groups come to experience varying degrees of health and illness. The common score of these approaches is the birth of modern social medicine during the middle of the 19th century, which has not only established the explicit link between living conditions and health, but has also explored the political and economic structures that create inequalities in the living conditions which can lead to health inequalities.

Social determinants of health are conditions in the environments in which people are born, live, learn, work, play, worship, and age that affect a wide range of health, functioning, and quality of life outcomes and risks. Health conditions in these various environments and settings have been referred to as 'place'. In addition to the more material attributes of place, the patterns of social engagement and sense of security and well-being are also affected by where people live (e.g. *Hyunen–Martens–Hilderink*, 2005). Resources that enhance quality of life can have a significant influence on population health outcomes.

Understanding the relationship between how population groups experience place and the impact of place on health is fundamental to the social determinants of health, including both social and physical determinants (*Hamilton–Bhatti*, 1996). Some examples of social determinants are: access to educational, economic and job opportunities; access to healthcare services; quality of education and job training; transportation options; socio-economic conditions; social support; social norms and attitudes, residential segregation; culture etc. (*Grzywacz–Fuqua*, 2000). Examples of physical determinants include: natural environment (e.g. green space, climate change); built environment; work-sites, schools, and recreational settings; exposure to toxic substances and other physical hazards,

physical barriers, especially for people with disabilities etc. (*Evans–Stoddart*, 1990).

Social determinants of health are the economic and social conditions under which people live and which determine their health. They are 'societal risk conditions' rather than individual risk factors that either increase or decrease the risk for a disease. These economic and social conditions shape the health of individuals and communities. 'Social determinants of health also determine the extent to which a person possesses the physical, social, and personal resources to identify and achieve personal aspirations, satisfy needs, and cope with the environment (a broader definition of health). Social determinants of health are about the quantity and quality of a variety of resources that a society makes available to its members' (Raphael, 2008, p. 9.).

On the one hand, WHO has integrated the main health determinants into three groups to indicate their role in predicting the incidence of a disease but do not specify the mechanism of disease causation (*WHO*, 2008):

- *Physical environment*: e.g. shelter, stable ecosystem, peace, sustainable resources etc.
- *Social Environment*: e.g. income, education, social security, equity, social justice and respect for human rights, access to healthcare services etc.
- *Biological and Behavioural determinants: e.g.* genetic factors, ethnicity, lifestyle (such as smoking, drinking, drug-addiction), immigration etc.

On the other hand, most public health agencies have proposed lists of social determinants based on health models (e.g. *Dahlgren–Whitehead*, 2007; *Marmot–Wilkinson*, 2006), but many of these determinants are grouped under the general heading of socio-economic status (SES). From the perspective of this study, I find the current list of social determinants on health by the Public Health Agency of Canada particularly relevant (http://www.phac-aspc.gc.ca/index-eng.php):

- 1) Income and social status
- 2) Social support networks
- 3) Education and literacy
- 4) Employment/working conditions
- 5) Social environment
- 6) Physical environment
- 7) Personal health practices and coping skills
- 8) Healthy child development
- 9) Biology and genetic endowment
- 10) Health services
- 11) Gender
- 12) Culture

Social determinants and influencing factors of health can be summarize in the so called 'health models' to define complexity its effects, and to analyse health inequalities with adequate statistical methods. According to the so called Health Field Concept of the Lalonde model, environmental factors that determine the state of health are qualification, employment, and unemployment. This model was one of the first health models which has proven that the population's state of health is mostly determined neither by the quality of healthcare, nor by the development of the healthcare system, but by the effect of the environment and lifestyle (*Lalonde*, 1974).

Recently, international interest in the social determinants of health has led to the World Health Organisation's creating a Commission on the Social Determinants of Health in the 21st century. Social determinants of health including employment/unemployment have been recognised by researchers and World Health Organisation. Responding to increasing concern about the persisting and widening health inequities, WHO established the Commission on Social Determinants of Health (WHO CSDH) in 2005 to provide advice on how to reduce them. The definitive work on the social determinants is the 2008 report from WHO, 'Closing the Gap in a Generation: Health Equity through Action on the Social Determinants of Health' (*WHO*, 2008).

3.2 Definition of health inequity and inequality

The publication in 2008 of the report of the WHO Global Commission (WHO CSDH) on the social determinants of health raised the profile of the social determinants of health and highlighted the importance of addressing the conditions of everyday life that lead to health inequities, defined as the 'unfair and avoidable differences in health status' (*WHO*, 2008).

The concept of socio-economic health differences refers to the systematic differences in health between people with different positions in social stratification (*Figure 1*). It is important that these differences in health are not confined to differences between the highest and the lowest social class (*Willems*, 2005). Health follows a social gradient: the higher the position in the social hierarchy, the lower the risk of different diseases and premature death (*Marmot – Wilkinson*, 2003). Moreover, health inequalities not only imply social or spatial inequalities, but also socio-spatial inequalities as a whole (*Jones–Moon*, 1987). It is also important to recognise that social inequalities have spatial aspects that reflect the social context of spatial inequalities.

The social and spatial distribution of health, diseases and causes of death characteristics is the best described with the term of inequality. It is not only Hungary but also other developed countries where inequalities are easy to detect in these respects. The issue of "health inequalities" has been becoming more and more serious a social problem and therefore a topical research focus since the 1980s. The leading experts of the topic in Great Britain brought up the issues in question in the so called Black Report (*Black* et al. 1985). The life chances are socially determined as inequalities are present in both the quality of life and in the life prospects as the impact of the social conditions: the differences are caused by morbidity in the first and by mortality in the second case.

Figure 1

Social, economic and environmental determinants of health by WHO



Source: Author's construction based on WHO CSDH 2008 and Orosz, 2008.

Various views have evolved regarding the interpretation of the morbidity factors causing the inequalities in the quality of life. According to the model of the medical experts, the diseases, disabilities, degree of incapacity and the need for care mean the basis of inequalities. The social view of the issue suggests that the cause of inequalities originate from the self-qualification of health state and from the deviances from the social norms. The healthcare system sees inequalities as the result of using the health services differently while people in general approach the question from the angle of the consumption habits of individuals and families. In the life chances of the people, the most deterministic factors are the mortality conditions of the given population.

3.3 The supposed relation between unemployment and health

The recent economic crisis with increased unemployment led to adverse economic and social implications in some countries of Central Europe, including Hungary. After the economic downturn in these countries, there was a lot of speculation about causes and effects, actions and reactions in the connection of economic recession and health. Most researchers agree that involuntary job loss increases the risk of psychiatric disorder and its somatic complications (*Catalano*, 2009). But in reality, is there a link between financial crisis and health? The social determinants of health are the circumstances of daily life – the conditions in which people are born, grow, live, work, and age – and the structural drivers of those conditions (unfair distribution of power, money, and resources). Both the conditions of daily life and the structural drivers will be influenced by the financial and economic crisis (*Marmot–Bell*, 2009).

For the evaluation of risk factors and their prevention, of essential importance to analyse the social situation's role regarding health state and its effect on the health system.

Social inequalities related to health are present in every country and mostly depend on macro economic conditions. The interpretation of the social factors defining health inequalities (*Figure 2*) presumes that during a crisis, not only the labour market position and the level of income counts from a health point of view, but also the level and growth of already existing social and health inequalities.

When income decreases due to the economic crisis, the health status of the poor or low-income people will be affected more seriously than that of the rich or the well-off. When the rich have less income, they will normally cut down on luxury goods, but their essential purchases, particularly food and medication, remain unaffected. Among the poor or low-income people, whose income is just enough for daily survival, when their income drops, all their food, medication and necessities will be lessened, immediately affecting their health. The economic downturn means that, increasingly, work will not be the route out of extreme poverty. Unemployment, job insecurity, and the lack of a living wage all have an important effect on health. The economic crisis will therefore show up not only in a rise in unemployment but also in the numbers of working poor and vulnerable workers (self-employed or unpaid contributing family workers). Due to the recent crisis, the shortfalls in investments and industrial production caused the rise of unemployment, mostly affecting vulnerable social groups. Vulnerability is a particular challenge in the cities and urban areas (*Horváth–Zágon*, 2011).

Unemployment is the factor that has the strongest influence on health (*Böckermann–Ilmakunnas*, 2009). The situation is the worst in the case of middleaged males who become unemployed for the first time during a crisis period. Indeed, unemployment makes you sick as it has a negative effect on the individual's identity, emotional world, and self-esteem. It increases the feeling of hopelessness, depressive symptoms and the risk of suicide (*Hegerl* et al. 2008). When a crisis hits, everyone is about to keep one's workplace. Therefore, permanent uncertainty, increased stress result in physical and psychical diseases. Stress caused by unemployment results in the spread of risky behaviour (e.g. medicine consumption, alcoholism, excessive smoking).

Figure 2

Theoretical framework about the connection between unemployment and health inequalities



Source: Benach-Muntaner-Santana, 2008. p. 32 and Author's supplements.

It was apparent during the 2009 economic crisis that beside growing unemployment, in some economic sectors the incomes decreased even for the employed due to necessity leave, a reduced working-time etc. The disadvantages of falling income were increased by the fact that families, households got indebted, their subsistence was in danger. As a consequence, the consumption, mainly the consumption of healthy products and the demand for health related services decreased. One possible explanation is that in uncertain periods people tend to neglect their health; thus, healthcare and prevention does not reach the required level. Decreasing revenue makes it more difficult for the sick to reach medical services (*Gilson–Schneider*, 2008).

The effect of the economic crisis on the health system can be seen on the availability of health services (*Pope–Mays*, 1995). Inequal availability in geographical sense raises the question of regional inequalities, while in sociological sense it does so for the equality of chances. Unequal availability of health services are determined by the individual's socio-cultural conditions (*Raphael*, 2007). To give access to medical services is one of the most effective ways to reduce poverty and social differences. The health system plays an important role in protecting the labour force; therefore, the resources for benefits should not be reduced in case of crisis. Consequently, investments in health and the healthcare system have an advantageous effect on social stability, thus on economy at the same time (*Mackenbach–Bakker*, 2002). In time of an economic crisis, the growth of unemployment acts together with a decrease in revenues from health insurance; therefore, during these periods the costs of maintaining a healthcare system increase. At the same time, the WHO's warning is an important message for the national health systems, institutions, political decision makers:

'The healthcare system plays an important role in labour force protection. In case of economical crisis, people renounce private medical services, and rather turn to state financed medical services, although in most countries state financed healthcare is overburdened and underfinanced. The first goal to reach is that governments should maintain their state financed healthcare in time of economic crisis as well, and they have to take measures to protect vulnerable and poor social levels.' (WHR, 2010, p. 47.)

Those Central European countries suffer the most who received immediate financial help from International Monetary Fund. IMF credits control governments to spend less on healthcare, the population's health state is worse than in Western European countries, while on the other hand, mass unemployment appeared in Spring-Summer 2009. Economic stimulus programmes to ameliorate the consequences of the crisis can go together with the development of healthcare and stimulus in healthcare background industries. The condition of all of these can be that economic development programmes should be able to integrate health development as well.

The effect of the economic world crisis on health and the healthcare system can be positive and negative at the same time. As for the future and the interprettation of possible positive effects, a "best case scenario" should be considered as a research objective. The mechanisms are complex and complicated, but the following assumptions must be kept in mind.

The economic crisis may contribute to the valorisation of health in several ways. In the cycle of economic prosperity people work more, the order of priority changes, there is a tendency to take less care about one's health. During a crisis, if

the unemployed take the difficulties in a balanced way physically and psychically, health and healthcare become important because of the lack of a fast lifestyle and rapidly changing situations, and in order to start work again. Crisis can result in reinforcing people's survival instinct. The effects of former world economical crises on health were examined, and it could not be clearly proven that the number of cardiac diseases and mortality caused by cirrhosis of the liver increased due to the world crisis, or that more people were taken to psychiatric institute than usual. From the statistics it can be seen, that 1% growth in the rate of unemployment during crisis decreased mortality rate by 0.5%, which practically means, that from a hundred thousand people 5 more people survived compared to usual periods (*Suhrcke* et al. 2005).

4 Health inequalities and its spatial dimension after 1990

The marked deterioration in the health status of the Hungarian population has been going on since the middle of the 1960s. The general health status of the Hungarian people is worse than justified by the level of economic development. The adult mortality rate in Hungary is one of the worst among the European countries. Due to the very disadvantageous mortality rate of the middle-aged Hungarian male population (*Józan*, 1998), Hungary has a very bad situation in the European continent. '*The mortality situation in Hungary, which had been worsening for decades, developed into an epidemiological crisis by the early 1990s, and it presently hits the whole adult population*' (*Józan*, 1991, p. 20.). On the other hand, the negative natural population growth rate, the very low birth rate and the ageing population has also turned into a demographic crisis in Hungary at the beginning of the 1990s (*Hablicsek*, 2000).

Hungary's economy has been experiencing significant transitional difficulties after 1990. Its social effects, such as the acute problems of unemployment and poverty among low-income population groups have gone together with a 'health recession'. Jointly the role of the epidemiological, the demographic and the new economic crisis have shown some unique trends in the Hungarian health indicators over recent years. The spatial dimension of the socio-spatial inequalities in health are justified by means of regional inequality indicators. Significant relationship can be detected by the examination of the impact of economic conditions on health state characteristics. The post 1990 transformation of the economic spatial structure of the country greatly affects the arrangement of the counties and regions with favourable and unfavourable general health.

4.1 Mortality trends and spatial structure

Mortality data are the most complete and comparable, and they therefore constitute the main component of international comparisons. However, even in this case, there is often some doubt about the completeness of the recording of deaths. (Especially at very young and old ages, regarding the accuracy of determining the causes of death.)

There are determining inequalities in the health status in Europe, mainly between the western and the eastern halves, and the patterns of these differentials vary considerably among these countries. Central European countries, as a 'transitory region', are considered to show some similarities to both Western and Eastern European countries. The populations of all CEE countries as new member states are falling (except for Malta and Cyprus), owing to a combination of high death rates exceeding births (negative natural growth). This particularly affects Hungary and the Baltic Republics. The demographic situation of decreasing population and increasing ageing index in Central Europe is typically parallel with Western Europe; on the other hand, its mortality position is less favourable. In Hungary, some diseases remain more prevalent than in Western Europe – such as cardiovascular diseases and general cancers (lung cancer in particular). Unfortunately, Hungary has the highest cancer mortality in Europe, mainly due to lung cancer (WHO, 2002). The dominant cause is clearly the consumption of cigarettes. Some causes of mortality are currently less common in Hungary than in Western Europe, mostly respiratory and many infectious diseases.

The mortality of the Hungarian population is very unfavourable in relation to other European countries. The adult mortality rate in Hungary is one of the worst; better values can even be found in the newest members of EU, Bulgaria and Romania. Hungary is only ranked 33^{rd} among the 40 European countries by both of male and female death rate (*Uzzoli*, 2006). Hungarian men's health is particularly poor in comparison with other countries of the European Union. The death rate of the middle-aged male population stands out by global standards. Due to this indicator Hungary belongs to the middle-ground countries in the world among WHO members. However, by European standards, it is among the countries with the worst characteristics regarding the general state of health. All mortality indicators are worse than the average European values and it is especially true about the mortality rate of middle-aged male and female population.

Mortality statistics and their changes are tied to the improvement or the worsening periods in Hungary after the Second World War (*Figure 3*). That is the main reason that mortality tendencies can be divided into four distinct periods in the second half of the 20^{th} century. The first is an improvement period until the middle of the 1960s, the second brought deterioration between 1968 and 1993, the third stage between 1994 and 1999 stagnated, while after 2000, mild decrease has

taken place. Nevertheless, the role of transition caused mortality to bottom in 1993. The moderation of mortality rate resulted that the life chances could increase again over 70 years from the second half of the 1990s.

Figure 3

Mortality rate in Hungary (%), 1949-2011



Data source: http://portal.ksh.hu.

There are significant mortality differentials among the Hungarian counties and according to life expectancies the probability of survival have greatly deteriorated over the last decade. This fact is also clear in adult and infant mortality. Trend surface of the Hungarian mortality by standardised death rate (SDR) can also prove that there is north-eastern–south-western gradient or axis in the spatial structure (*Figure 4*). Budapest has the best position (SDR=86), and Transdanubia except for Somogy and Komárom-Esztergom county is below the Hungarian average. Counties from Southern part of Eastern Hungary as Csongrád or Békés are due to the average value of SDR. Borsod-Abaúj-Zemplén and Szabolcs-Szatmár-Bereg counties have 10 per cent higher SDR value than the average of the country. The Southern part of Transdanubia has a disadvantageous position.

In *Figure 5*, we calculated the centre of gravity (*Uzzoli–Szilágyi*, 2009). This method could help us to define the spatial structure of mortality rate and its regional changes between 1970 and 2007. In the coordinate system the centre is Budapest, the units of weight are the values of adult mortality rate. The spatial

units are counties. It can be seen that all centres of gravity can be found in the eastern part of Hungary, which can explain the high mortality rate of this area. From 1970, there was a continuous shifting of these centres of gravity towards the north-eastern part of Hungary. That is to say, the deterioration of health status was the most meaningful in eastern Hungary, especially after 1990.

Adult mortality data serve a standard information resource to guide public health action. This is also an important indicator of probabilities that over a 15 year old will die before reaching his/her 60th birthday (premature death).

The health indicators of the Hungarian population have been reflecting a particularly unfavourable tendency for a number of decades. The mortality statistics sadly qualify the country for the international vanguard. The unfavourable health status of the Hungarian population is characterised partly by mortality and morbidity data which are outstandingly high in international comparison, and partly by the high occurrence of risk factors (e.g. smoking, alcohol consumption, drog use, nutrition, obesity, lack of physical exercise, unhealthy environment).

Figure 4

Trend surface of the Hungarian mortality by SDR, 2007 (SDR=Z(x,y)=100.814+0.028x+0.000xy+0.004y) (bi-linear)



Source: Uzzoli–Szilágyi, 2009, p. 134. [Standardised death rate (SDR) is a death rate (usually per 100,000 population) adjusted to the age structure of a standard population, and because of it, it is more suitable to measure the spatial pattern of health inequalities.]





Source: Uzzoli-Szilágyi, 2009. p. 135.

4.2 The changes of life expectancy after 1990

Life expectancy in Hungary is among the lowest in Europe. From 1996 onwards there was a trend towards better life chances, but they are still a very long way from corresponding figures for wealthier Western European countries. Furthermore, large variations of life expectancy can be experienced in different parts of the country. The trend in life expectancy in Hungary has a similar pattern to most other Central and Eastern European countries and shows some characteristic features. The average life expectancy at birth was only 62 years in 1945, but as in all of the European states after the Second World War a downward trend in mortality rate was seen, which led to an increase period in life expectancy at birth (*Kowaleski–Starzynska*, 1996). This favourable tendency was caused by the decreased number of maternal, neonatal and infant mortality due to the develop-

ment of preventive strategies and implements for infectious diseases from the beginning of the 20^{th} century in Europe.

The average life expectancy at birth and its changes continuously depended on the improvement or the worsening of the mortality situation in Hungary in the second half of the 20th century. Remarkable improvement was mainly experienced until the beginning of the 1970s. Naturally, the result of this positive trend was the advantageous life chances among Hungarian middle-aged population. However, the substantial improvement was followed by a marked deterioration of life expectancy at the end of the 1970s, because from 1966 the main health indicators changed for the worse. The deterioration of Hungarian life expectancy reached its bottom in 1985, but this could not be followed by a period of upswing due to the change of regime and the socio-economic transformation. Nevertheless, the role of the transition caused another bottom in 1993. Life expectancy fell to unprecedented levels in this year: for men 64.5 and for women 73.8 years (69.2 years both sexes combined). The fall in life expectancy in 1989-1993 has been largely due to a sharp rise in premature mortality of the middle-aged male's population. The moderation of mortality rate after 1993 resulted that the life chances could increase again over 70 years from the second half of the 1990s. Thus, it could increase over 71 years from 2000, over 72 years from 2002, over 73 years from 2006, and over 74 years from 2009 (Figure 6). Incidentally, the year of 2009 is particular, because Hungarian male's average life expectancy at birth could increase over 70 years from this year.

Figure 6



Average life expectancy at birth (years) in Hungary, 1990–2010

Data source: http://portal.ksh.hu.

Now the average number of it is 74.3 years, for males is 70.5 years and for females is 78.1 years in Hungary (2010). According to the latest available data, the average life expectancy at birth in Hungary remains among the lowest in the European Union (*Figure 7*). The poor ranking of Hungary on the list of life expectancy at birth in the European Union (EU27) has not changed during the last 35 years, but the size of deviation – expressed in years – from other countries has changed substantially (*Balogh–Papp–Józan–Császár*, 2010). The group of postsocialist countries in Central Europe can be divided into two sections on the basis of life chances: the most disadvantaged are Slovenia, the Czech Republic, Poland and Slovakia; and the most disadvantaged are Hungary and the Baltic Republics. We can say that the entirety of the Central and Eastern European country group has one of the worst health status values in the world. Even in those groups where all countries show similarities by health, other important differences remain, leaving each with its unique profile.

Figure 7





Data source: http://www.euro.who.int/en.

The bad health conditions of Hungary's population and its shorter life expectancy compared to the Western European average, risk factors of healthcare inherited from socialism, and inadequate financing together mean a problem for health politics, which could not find an efficient solution even for more than 20 years after the transition. The health status of the Hungarian population has been extremely unfavourable for many decades. Regarding certain diseases and causes of death, Hungary is in a negatively outstanding position in international statistics. Hungary has one of the lowest life expectancy rates at birth among the member states of the European Union. Low life expectancy is mainly due to the high mortality rate from cardiovascular diseases. In the morbidity pattern, the diseases of the circulatory system have a very high share. Hypertension is almost an endemic disease in Hungary, and ischemic heart disease is the dominant factor of mortality in Hungary.

4.3 The current spatial inequalities of life expectancy

The life chances and its spatial differences within Hungary are influenced by the socio-economic situation of the counties. The relative position of territorial units has not or hardly changed in the past 15 years. The most advantaged and the worst disadvantaged counties were the same at the beginning of the 1990s as they are today. The examination of the average number and divergence of life expectancy at birth in the last decade shows us a very typical spatial structure (*Figure* 8-9).

The most favourable life chances include North-Western Transdanubia (Győr-Moson-Sopron, Vas and Veszprém counties) and Budapest, while the most disadvantageous area can be found in North-Eastern Hungary (Szabolcs-Szatmár-Bereg and Borsod-Abaúj-Zemplén counties). Mortality trends have remained disadvantageous for these, and for Southern Transdanubian counties (especially Somogy county). The county with the best indicators in the fairly bad context of the east of the country is Csongrád. Budapest in general has favourable values regarding the examined indicators; nevertheless, it has a bad reputation for the high rate of deaths caused by malignant tumours. The spatial inequalities of health even more articulated within the boundaries of the capital than those of the country itself (*Uzzoli*, 2008).

In the comparison of *Figure 8* and *Figure 9*, what can be seen is a very close connection in the spatial structure of life expectancy in the 1990s and the 2000s. During a ten-year period, there was more than 3 years increase in the national average of life chances on the level of counties. Studying the spatial inequalities in life expectancy, the following relation is found: broadly, the best and worst values of life expectancy could be experienced in the same counties – also in the capital – during the examined periods.

Life expectancy in Hungary shows characteristic regional variation (*Figure* 10–11), a feature which is also typical of other indicators of health status. Life expectancy in Hungary has been increasing recently, but in a geographically uneven distribution (*Uzzoli–Szilágyi*, 2009). Broadly speaking, the life chances in the Eastern part of the country are a great deal worse than that of the population in the Western part of Hungary.





Note:

Name of the Hungarian statistical regions including the counties:

Central Hungary includes the capital (Budapest) and the county Pest.

Central Transdanubia includes the counties Komárom-Esztergom, Veszprém and Fejér.

Western Transdanubia includes the counties Győr-Moson-Sopron, Vas and Zala.

Southern Transdanubia includes the counties Somogy, Baranya, Tolna.

Northern Hungary includes the counties Nógrád, Heves and Borsod-Abaúj-Zemplén.

Northern Great Plain includes the counties Szabolcs-Szatmár-Bereg, Hajdú-Bihar and Jász-Nagykun-Szolnok.

Southern Great Plain includes the counties Békés, Csongrád and Bács-Kiskun.

Data source: Hungarian Demographic Yearbook 1999.

Average life expectancy at birth and its divergence from the national average in Hungary, 2000–2009



Data source: Hungarian Demographic Yearbook 2009.

For 2010, the difference between the average life expectancy of the counties of the best and the worst values is more than 3 years (for males 4.3; for females 1.6 years), while in the capital it is a 7.5 years difference (for males 8.5; for females 6.6 years) between the most and the least 'healthy' districts (*Uzzoli*, 2012). On the county level, the highest values of life expectancy are found in Budapest and Győr-Moson-Sopron county (74.5 years), for males, it is in Budapest (72.4 years), and for females, it is in Veszprém county (78.9 years). On the level of counties, the lowest value of life expectancy at birth can be experienced in Borsod-Abaúj-Zemplén county (71.4 years), which is also the case for males in general (68.1 years), while the minimum for females is in Jász-Nagykun-Szolnok county (77.3 years). Among Budapest districts, the best value of life chances is found in the 2nd district (79.8 years), also applying for males and females (77.5 and 82.1 years), while the worst value is in the 23rd district (72.3 years) also by both sexes (69.0 and 75.5 years).

One of the most interesting things about the widening health gap between the eastern and western halves of Hungary is that it had already begun to evolve during the 1970s and 1980s, so it is not exclusively the result or a new health process of the transition. Considering the significant mortality and life chances

Average life expectancy at birth (years) for males in the Hungarian counties, 2010



Data source: http://portal.ksh.hu.

Figure 11

Average life expectancy at birth (years) for females in the Hungarian counties, 2010



Data source: http://portal.ksh.hu.

data, it is impossible to disregard the fact that in the eastern part of Hungary the number of people in a multiply-disadvantaged position is very high, and they are struggling with several concurrent economic (e.g. unemployment) and social problems (e.g. ethnical minority groups). In the eastern half of Hungary, the number of people belonging to the upper strata of the social hierarchy is the lowest in the country.

Unemployment in Hungary mainly affects these regions. Of those who are unemployed now in Hungary, 45 percent live in these undeveloped rural regions in the eastern and south-western part of the country (*Enyedi*, 2009).

5 Connections – Case study

The aim of this chapter is to give a short review of the emergence of the crisis in Hungary and to interpret the connection between unemployment and life expectancy in its regional aspects. For this chapter, I used statistical analysis as a case study on the spatial level of counties and micro-regions. The direct and indirect consequences of the crisis go hand in hand with the deterioration in the affected group's life circumstances. Based on the analogy of the transition period after 1990 the main issue was what kind of structural changes the economic crisis caused in the variations in the Hungarian unemployment and regional changes in health inequalities.

5.1 The spatial features of recent economic crisis in Hungary

Hungary is the 51^{st} most developed state economy in the world, and produces 0.2% of the total world GDP. 70% of the country's GDP comes from Foreign Direct Investment, while 80% of the export and import is realised by foreign companies (*Bernek*, 2009). For this reason, the Hungarian economy is particularly exposed to international financial trends.

The recent crisis has mainly been experienced in the decline in industrial production and the rise in unemployment in Hungary. While the former has affected mainly the processing industry, the latter has concerned the skilled male workers and the highly qualified employees working in the market sector. As a consequence, the spatial concentration of industrial production capacity and the structural change of the current unemployment can be observed presently. At the beginning of the crisis forecasts regarding regional development predicted the moderation of regional inequalities. At present it is clear that regions which were the winners of regime change after 1990 could pull through the crisis more easily while the lag of loser regions is growing (*Lőcsei*, 2010a).

The present economic crisis has primarily affected regions in a favourable situation (e.g. Central Transdanubia). Owing to the redundancy of export-oriented companies in the processing industry and large companies, increasing unemployment has been observed mainly in the Northern Hungary region from October 2008 (*Lőcsei*, 2011). Most dismissals affected the Central and Western Transdanubia regions in the first year of crisis. The capital and its agglomeration was among the less affected areas. The number of dismissals was lower in the Northern Hungary region because of the lack of larger local companies. Studying the distribution of unemployment on region level in 2009, we can observe that the highest proportion of job seekers was located in the Northern Hungary region where the rate of lay-off workers was above 13-14%.

Although redundancy and unemployment have more strongly affected Western Hungary, originally in a better social and economic situation, the main spatial structure of unemployment did not change fundamentally (*Miklósné–Uzzoli*, 2011). The economic crisis of the former years has rather differentiated the areas in a better situation, deepening the contrast between the capital and rural areas (*Lőcsei*, 2010b). The long-term spatial effects of the crisis may result in the slight increase of spatial inequalities and the continuous lag of backward areas.

Counties lagging as a consequence of regime change are located in the eastern and north-eastern part of the country (*Nemes Nagy*, 2004), but the situation of Somogy and Baranya counties in the western part of the country is also unfavourable compared with the national average. The transition into the market economy resulted in the western–eastern polarisation of the country's spatial structure of unemployment, together with the increase of regional inequalities and Hungary's polarised spatial development.

5.2 Changes of unemployment and life expectancy due to the crisis

The early 1990s labour market in Hungary was characterised by the rapid decline of employment and the fast rise of unemployment. *Figure 12* shows that Hungarian unemployment increased very fast within a short period of time after the years of regime change, it peaked in 1993 (12.1%) together with the highest mortality rate (14.6%) and the shortest life expectancy (69.2 year). Between 1993 and 2001, unemployment decreased constantly and considerably, and 2001 was the best year with an index of 5.7%. After 2001, the unemployment rate increased with little fluctuations, but a serious rise has been experienced since 2007, the year before the crisis. As a consequence of the financial and credit crisis in Autumn 2008, the unemployment rate was the highest (more than 10%) in 2010, but after the second half of 2011, a slow moderation can be noticed.



Unemployment rate in Hungary (%), 1992-2010

Data source: http://portal.ksh.hu. [The Hungarian Central Statistical Office has been reporting Hungarian unemployment data since 1992.]

During the 15 years following the Second World War life expectancy at birth grew spectacularly in Hungary; followed by 30 years of stagnation in a time when there was a constant rise in Western Europe. Nowadays, Hungarians can expect to live four and a half years longer than in the period of the socialist regime. The increase of the average life span was the smallest in Northern Hungary after 1996.

The majority of job hunters have always been men since the appearance of unemployment in Hungary. The unemployment proportion between the two genders converged substantially from 2004 to 2008, but the representative dominance of men can be observed again after 2009. Currently, Hungarian mens' unemployment is 25% higher than the rate for women.

The causes of unemployment also changed significantly in the period of the crisis in comparison with the first half of the 1990s. Owing to the regime change, employment in agriculture and industry decreased, but the proportion of unemployed entrant professionals with a degree has risen since the end of 1990s.

People with low education were the obvious losers of the regime change regarding the labour market and the deterioration of life circumstances (*Hablicsek–Kovács*, 2007; *Kovács*, 2011). In contrast with this phenomenon, the present crisis has strongly affected the highly qualified employees working in the tertiary and quaternary sectors. Thus highly educated social groups with better quality of life indexes have appeared among the unemployed in the last decade.

Due to the recent crisis, these highly educated social groups with better quality of life changed their consumption behaviour and for example, spent less on healthy food (*Egedy*, 2012).

Compared to the early 90s, the root cause of unemployment changed in the present crisis. As a consequence of the changement of regime, employment in agriculture and industry declined, but from the end of the 90s, the proportion of unemployed higher education graduates has increased. '*The low-qualified were the losers of the transition not only in terms of labour market and life circum-stances, but in life chances as well*' (*Kovács*, 2006, p. 73.). The present crisis has significantly affected highly qualified labour force, the employees of the tertiary and quaternary sectors. Thus, in the last decade, social groups with a favourable health index and better life expectancies appeared among the unemployed. According to a more optimistic forecast, this is the reason why the growth of life expectancy at birth will stagnate in Hungary as a result of the crisis, but it will not decrease. However, it could also cause some problems in the future as life expectancy in Hungary is still some 6–7 years behind the Western European average.

5.3 Connection between unemployment and life expectancy during the crisis on the level of counties

Studying the distribution of unemployment on the county level in 2010 (*Figure 13*) we can observe that the highest proportion of job seekers was located in the northern and north-eastern part of the country (Nógrád, Borsod-Abaúj-Zemplén, Szabolcs-Szatmár-Bereg counties) where the index was above 16%. The better situation of Central Hungary (Budapest and Pest county), North-Western Transdanubia (Komárom-Esztergom and Győr-Moson-Sopron counties), in Central Transdanubia (Fejér and Tolna county), and Csongrád county in Eastern Hungary can also be observed.

The economic crisis of the last years has rather differentiated the areas in a better situation, deepening the contrast between the capital and provincial areas (*Lőcsei*, 2010b). The long-term spatial effects of crisis may result in the slight increase of territorial inequalities and the continuous lag of backward areas. Namely, the forecasts formulated at the outbreak of the crisis have not proved themselves to be appropriate when they were predicting that the spatial conesquences of crisis would be accompanied by the decrease of territorial differences.

Hungarian average life expectancy at birth has continuously increased during the years of the recent crisis, basically owing to the results of advantageous mortality and life span tendencies. There was not a deteriorating period in the changes of mortality trend in the last years (*Figure 6*) and the crisis could not

change, or turn it into a negative or stagnating process. In the last years, the positive mortality trend could result in males' life expectancy reaching 70 years, just in the first year of the crisis. Naturally, the question is whether the economic crisis will take a long time, and whether the increases of life expectancy will pause or stop, and will turn into a stagnation period. In my opinion, the recent crisis is not very deep, and certainly will not be deeper than after the economic regime in Hungary. Consequently, Hungarian life expectancy will not decrease or deteriorate in the future.

During the period of the crisis, we can see both 'losing' and 'winning' positions on the level of counties due to both unemployment and life expectancy (*Figure 14*). From 2009 to 2010, there had been a massive 'loss position' via increasing unemployment in Zala and Veszprém counties, while there is a nearly 'loss position' by stagnating life expectancy in Baranya county, and by marginally decreasing life expectancy in Vas county – all in the western part of the country. 'Winning positions' can only be detected in life span, because it was increasing during one year in all counties (except for Baranya and Vas).

Figure 13



Unemployment rate (%) in the Hungarian counties, 2010

Data source: http://portal.ksh.hu.





Data source: http://portal.ksh.hu.

Based on a correlational matrix (*Table 1*), we can have an overview of the connection between health and economic indicators of the middle-aged population. GDP per capita for middle-aged males shows the closest connection with health and life expectancy. Employment rate shows the closest connection with health, but it is more significant for men. Thus employment determines men's 'healthy' life expectations more. It is justified by the fact that men's healthy life expectancy is in close connection with the unemployment rate. From the examined economic factors, unemployment rate determines life chances the most significantly, mainly for middle-aged males, as 60% of unemployed in Hungary are men.

Disadvantageous life expectancy in Hungary presently affects the whole adult population, but its spatial inequalities are influenced by the connection between life expectancy and economic development.

The scale of health differences within Hungary is surprising. The following regional analysis finds a medium-strength relationship between unemployment and life expectancy. These health differences structure is not confined to differences between the poor and the rest of society, but instead run right across society with every level in the social hierarchy having worse health than the one

above it. This is the main point where health differences have a typical pattern due to the socio-economic spatial position of the Hungarian counties. I also found what I expected, which is that huge gaps in health exist between eastern and western counties according to the regional inequality of Hungary. With the development of capitalism after 1990, the economic and social differences among the regions of Hungary increased. Economic deterioration had become especially intensive in eastern and rural Hungary (*Szalai*, 1991).

Table 1

Connection between health and economic indicators by Pearson's Correlation Coefficient (R^2) , 2009

Health indicators	Economic indicators		
	GDP per capita (thousand forint)	Full employment rate (%)	Unemployment rate (%)
Healthy life expectancy at age of 45, males (year)	0.65	0.81	-0.84
Healthy life expectancy at age of 45, females (years)	0.50	0.63	-0.67

Data source: portal.ksh.hu.

In the connection between average life expectancy at birth and economic development, GDP per capita, average income and unemployment rate are equally determinative (*Józan*, 1998). The correlation coefficient measuring the strength of the link between unemployment rate in counties and life chances was -0.77 in 1993, -0.63 in 2003, -0.69 in 2009 and 0.66 in 2010.

It is not true for the whole country that higher unemployment goes together with lower life expectancy (*Figure 15*). The situation is the worst in Borsod-Abaúj-Zemplén county, where unemployment was already high before the crisis, increasing even more in 2009 and 2010, while improvement was the lowest in the country after 1996. In Győr-Sopron-Moson and Vas counties, life chances are less favourable than they would be expected according to the unemployment rate. Most probably unemployment is less significant when considering the average life expectancy due to the fact that Budapest is extremely well developed.

If we adjust the axes of the dot diagram to the two indicators' average values (unemployment 12.6%; life expectancy 73.7 year in 2009), we can identify the counties with the best and worst life chances (*Figure 16, Table 2*). The western and central part of the country stands out unequivocally, where favourable social-economic environment results in better life chances. Komárom-Esztergom and Fejér counties are exceptions to this. In Eastern and North-Eastern Hungary

unemployment exceeding the Hungarian average is linked to the worst life expectancy.

Based on 1990s county-level data regarding the main causes of death, unemployment showed significant correlation with standardised deaths of adult population aged between 15 and 59 caused by cardiovascular diseases (R^2 =0.68; 1994–1998 average). In that period, the development of cardiovascular diseases not only developed because of the low incomes caused by unemployment and its consequences (eg. limited possibilities to healthy life), but the psychic experience of being redundant and the depression caused by it were also risk factors (*Szvitecz*, 2002). The group of cardiovascular diseases, cerebral diseases and death caused by brain haemorrhage showed a similarly strong correlation with unemployment. The situation was the least favourable in Borsod-Abaúj-Zemplén, Szabolcs-Szatmár-Bereg and Nógrád counties, where beside the high rate of unemployment, the mortality rate was also the highest in the country.

The average income of an active population living on a given area is in correlation with health state. Those with higher income can spend more on health conscious life, have more possibility to a healthy lifestyle, and they have a more favourable access to better (e.g. private) healthcare. There was a typical correlation in the 1990s between monthly average income and the life expectancy of men at the age of 45 (R^2 =0.478; 1994–1998 average).

Figure 15





Data source: Hungarian Regional Statistical Yearbook, 2010.

The relative position of Hungarian counties by the connection between unemployment rate (%) and average life expectancy at birth (year), 2010



Data source: Hungarian Regional Statistical Yearbook. 2010.

Table 2

Unemployment rate (%) and average life expectancy at birth (years) above and below the national average in the Hungarian counties, 2010

Average life expectancy	Unemployment rate (%)		
at birth (year)	Below average	Above average	
Above average	Budapest, Csongrád, Győr- Moson-Sopron, Pest	Hajdú-Bihar, Veszprém, Zala	
Below average	Bács-Kiskun, Fejér, Komárom- Esztergom, Tolna, Vas	Baranya, Békés, Borsod-Abaúj-Zemplén, Heves, Jász-Nagykun-Szolnok, Nógrád, Szabolcs-Szatmár-Bereg, Somogy	

Source: Hungarian Regional Statistical Yearbook. 2010.

5.4 Connection between unemployment and life expectancy during the crisis on the level of micro-regions

After analysing health inequalities through the life expectancy and mortality position on the level of counties it is necessary to define and analyse life expectancy differentiation on the level of Hungarian micro-regions.

The spatial structure of unemployment and life expectancy (*Figure 17–18*) on the micro-regional level can provide a more sophisticated view on health inequalities. The local differences of unemployment and life expectancy prove the unambiguously unfavourable position of the north-eastern and south-western parts of the county, as well as North-Western and Central Hungary's favourable situation.

The situation is more differentiated in Eastern Hungary. In the north-eastern micro-regions live the most affected poor and vulnerable social groups with their worse labour market positions. At the same time, in South-Eastern Hungary, Csongrád county positively differs from the average level of Great Plain. There is another 'breaking off' area in the south-western part of Hungary in Somogy county, which is very similar to the north-eastern area.

Figure 17



Unemployment rate (%) in the Hungarian micro-regions, 2010

Data source: teir.vati.hu.

Average life expectancy at birth (years) in the Hungarian micro-regions, 2010



Data source: teir.vati.hu.

Particularly, the most disadvantageous situation can be experienced in geographically rural micro-regions along the borderline of the country. The urban environment ensures special life conditions that fairly strongly influence the local population's life chances. Between Budapest and Vienna, we find an axis based on many favourable health, environmental and other socio-economic factors or indicators.

The micro-regional difference between the most and least favourable average life expectancy at birth is 7.1 years, which is larger than in the counties (3.1 years). The connection between unemployment and life expectancy is medium-strength on the level of micro-regions, and from 2009 to 2010 it has become stronger, especially in the case of males' life span. If the micro-regional differences of life span and unemployment rate are compared to the national average (*Figure 19*), we can get information about the spatial structure of these indicators which is so similar to *Figure 17* and *Figure 18*.

The outcome of this chapter can be used in practical planning tasks as background material and gives a hand to prepare health programmes for the Hungarian micro-regions. Fundamentally, socio-economic environment and quality of life influence health conditions; therefore, the current task is to interpret the inequalities of health-related quality of life within Hungary, from the national level through the county level to the level of micro-regions and settlements. The unearthed information and the statistics carry significant future implication for national health policy. In Hungary the relevant epidemiological challenge is to increase life expectancy and to improve the qualitative parameters of life expectancy.

Figure 19

Unemployment rate (%) and average life expectancy at birth (years) above and below the national average in the Hungarian micro-regions, 2010



Source: Szilágyi–Uzzoli, 2012.

Summary

We face a severe financial and economic crisis and its global consequences in Europe. The current crisis threatens to become a social crisis in many European countries. There are several strong reasons supporting investment in health and the social sector (*WHR*, 2010). First, to protect the poor: stronger social safety nets are urgently needed to protect the most vulnerable in both rich and poor countries. Second, to promote economic recovery and social stability: healthy, productive, and stable populations are always an asset, but most especially in a time of crisis. Fourth, to generate efficiency: pre-payment with the pooling of resources is the most efficient way of financing health expenditure. Fifth, to build security: robust health systems are essential to maintain surveillance and response capacity in the face of pandemic threats.

The global economy has been unprepared for the financial crisis, which has also been unexpected by the population. During the deepening of the crisis, the social and healthcare supplier systems have focused on the quick solution of problems; however, the promptness of reactions varied from country to country. But the continuation of crisis, the forecast of new crisis situations, the deepening of negative effects, the radical change of life situation of some social groups attract the attention of health policy to medium-term development, strategic planning and the importance of long-term thinking. During a crisis a lot of changes may occur in the resources of healthcare systems (material and human resources, medication expenses, infrastructure, etc.), the population's living conditions, social norms, consumption habits and health behaviour.

Owing to the present crisis, the transformation of global and European market relations signifies a challenge for the healthcare suppliers, hastening the renewal of healthcare systems. As a background, the exploration of the connection between economic crisis and health status, the measuring of health inequalities, the discourse of policies could contribute to the birth of health policy answers and solutions. Besides the new challenges of the global crisis, the Hungarian healthcare supplier system has to face conflicts unsolved for years or decades. In this multiplied crisis situation policy-makers have to recognize that these are not only financial and structural issues, but also the problems of chances for access or the lack thereof.

Macroeconomic processes have direct impact on the population's state of health. At the beginning of the 90's the transition into the market economy created a similar crisis situation in Central and Eastern Europe. In these countries, the economic and social consequences of change of system resulted in epidemiologic crisis shown by mortality and morbidity statistics decaying for decades. The current prolonged crisis does not attract so much attention to the direct relationships as compared with the crisis twenty years ago. It rather indicates how the mental conception and psychic perception of crisis affect people and their health. The psychic stress accompanying the crisis is much more intense in those countries where the healthcare and social supplier network has to confront several other challenges. Consequently the workplace maintenance, the retention and improvement of employment opportunities could have a healthprotecting effect in critical periods. Moreover, these factors are much more favourable from cost-effectiveness point of view compared with the healing of diseases caused by psychic stress.

The European healthcare sector seems to be relatively stable even during the crisis, but the health sector and the substantial role of health status in the economy have to be managed in a very special way. In order to avoid potentially risk situations caused by the crisis the European healthcare systems need actions which constitute basic and great challenges. Knowing the responses given to the effects of the European crisis and the challenges of healthcare can state that even in a short-term period it is important to take into account the role of economic crisis in defining and setting of healthcare priorities. After the economic crisis we have to emphasize the importance of strategic development of health policy in regard to the prospective changes and challenges. It is a hackneyed formula that health is a national value, but as the crisis revealed people can tide over problems and troubles more easily in a better physical and mental health.

References

- Balogh, S. Papp, R. Józan, P. Császár, A. 2003: Continued improvement of cardiovascular mortality in Hungary – impact of increased cardio-metabolic prescriptions. – *BMC Public Health.* 10. pp. 1186–1196. http://www.biomedcentral.com/1471–2458/10/422 [15 February 2012].
- Benach, J. Muntaner, C. Santana, V. 2008: *Employment Conditions and Health Inequalities*. Montreal, WHO – CSDH.
- Bernek, Á. 2009: Globális pénzügyi válság avagy egy új világgazdasági korszak határán [Global financial crisis at the border of a new global ecnomic period]. *Földgömb*. 3. pp. 7–19.
- Black, D. Morris, J. N. Smith, C. Townsend, P. 1985: *Inequalities in health*. The Black Report. Hammondsworth, Middlesex, Penguin Books.
- Böckerman, P. Ilmakunnas, P. 2008: Unemployment and self-assessed health: evidence from panel data. – *Health Economics*. 18. pp. 161–179.
- Catalano, R. 2009: Health, Medical Care and Economic Crisis. *The New England Journal of Medicine*. 360. pp. 749–751.
- Dahlgren, G. Whitehead, M. 2006: European strategies for tackling social inequalities in health: Levelling up Part 2. Studies on social and economic determinants of population health. Number 3. 149 p.

http://www.euro.who.int/__data/assets/pdf_file/0018/103824/E89384.pdf [2 March 2012].

- Egedy, T. (2012): The effects of global economic crisis in Hungary. *Hungarian Geographical Bulletin.* 2. pp. 155–173.
- Enyedi, Gy. 2009: A válság pozitív hatásai [Positive effects of the crisis]. *Élet és Irodalom*. 20. pp. 23–28.
- Evans, R. G. Stoddart, G. L. 1990: Producing health, consuming health care. Social Science and Medicine. 12. pp. 1347–1363.
- Gilson, L. Schneider, H. 2008: Understanding health service access: concepts and experience. *Global Forum Update on Research for Health.* 4. pp. 28–32.
- Grzywacz, J. G. Fuqua, J. 2000: The social ecology of health: leverage points and linkages. *Behavioral Medicine*. 3. pp. 101–115.
- Hablicsek, L. 2000: Demographic situation and population policies in Hungary. In: Tomás Kučera, T. (ed.): New demographic faces of Europe. Berlin–Heidelberg, Springer. pp. 163–182.
- Hablicsek, L. Kovács, K. 2007: Az életkilátások differenciálódása iskolázottság szerint, 1986– 2005 [Differentiation of life chances by education level]. Budapest, KSH Népességtudományi Kutatóintézet. (Kutatási Jelentések, 84).
- Hamilton, N. Bhatti, T. 1996: Population Health Promotion: An Integrated Model of Population Health and Health Promotion. Health Promotion Development Division. Working paper. Canadian Federal Government Health Promotion Development Division. http://www.courseweb.uottawa.ca/pop8910/Outline/Models/Hamilton-Bhatti.htm [1 March 2012].
- Hegerl, U. Wittmann, M. Arensman, E. Van Audenhove, C. H. Bouleau, J.H. Feltz-Cornelis, Ch. – Gusmao, R. – Kopp, M. 2008: The "European Alliance Against Depression (EAAD)": A multifaceted, community based action programme against depression and suicidality. – *The World Journal of Biological Psychiatry*. 1. pp. 51–59.
- Horváth A. Zágon Cs. 2011: On the Vulnerability and Reliability of Towns and Cities. In: Csapó T. Balogh A. (eds.): Development of the settlement network in the Central European Countries. Berlin–Heidelberg, Springer-Verlag. pp. 299–312.
- Hungarian Central Statistical Office 2010: *Hungarian Demographic Yearbook* 2010. Budapest, HCSO.

- Hungarian Central Statistical Office 2010: *Hungarian Regional Statistical Yearbook* 2010. Budapest, HCSO.
- Huynen, M. Martens, P. Hilderink, H 2005: *The health impacts of globalisation: a conceptual framework. Globalization and Health.* Volume 1, Number 14.
 - http://www.globalizationandhealth.com/content/1/1/14 [28 February 2012].
- Jones, K. Moon, G. 1987: *Health, disease and society: A Critical Medical Geography*. London–New York, Routledge and Kegan Paul Ltd., Portsmouth Polytechnic.
- Józan, P. 1991: The epidemiological future. Health Policy. 19. pp. 19–32.
- Józan, P. 1998: Some features of mortality in Hungary between 1980 and 1994. Atlantic Studies on Societies in Change. 85. pp. 111–138.
- Kovács, K. 2006: The Mortality and Health Status of Women. In: Nagy, I. Pongrácz, M. Tóth, I. Gy. (eds.): *Changing Roles*. Budapest, Tárki Social Research Institute, pp. 163–174.
- Kovács, K. 2011: *Társadalmi egyenlőtlenségek a mortalitásban Magyarországon (1971–2008) és az epidemiológiai átmenet elmélete* [Social inequalities in mortality in Hungary (1971–2008) and the theory of epidemiological transition]. Budapest, KSH Népességtudományi Kutatóintézet. (Kutatási Jelentések, 92).
- Kowaleski, J. T. Starzynska, W. 1996: Demographic impacts in Central and Eastern European countries. – International Advances in Economic Research. 2. pp. 334–340.
- Lalonde, M. 1974: A new perspective on the health of Canadians. Working document. Ottawa, Government of Canada.
- Lőcsei, H. 2010a: *A munkanélküliség területi polarizáltsága Magyarországon* [The spatial polarization of unemployment in Hungary].

http://regionalis.elte.hu/mellekletek/locsei2.pdf) [3 September 2011].

- Lőcsei, H. 2010b: *A gazdasági válság földrajza* [Geography of the economic crisis]. http://www.gvi.hu/data/research/valsagfoldrajz_GVI.pdf [21 November 2011].
- Lőcsei, H. 2011: The influence of the economic crisis on spatial inequalities of unemployment. In: Fazekas, K. – Molnár, Gy. (eds.): *The Hungarian Labour Market. Review and Analysis 2011*. Budapest, Institute of Economics, IE HAS & National Employment Foundation. pp. 117–132.
- Fazekas, K. Koltay, J. ed. (2006): Labour Market Mirror: 2006. Budapest, Institute of Economics.
- Mackenbach, J. Bakker, M. (eds.) 2002: Reducing Inequalities in Health: An European Perspective. London, Routledge.
- Marmot, M. G. Wilkinson, R. (eds.) 2003: *The Social Determinants of Health*. Oxford, Oxford University Press.
- Marmot, M. G. Wilkinson, R. G. 2006: Social determinants of health. Oxford and London, Oxford University Press.
- Marmot, M. G. Bell, R. 2009: How will the financial crisis affect health? *British Medical Journal*. 338. pp. 1314–1321.
- Miklósné, Zakar A. Uzzoli, A. 2011: The regional effects of economic crisis in Hungary. International Scientific Symposium. Lucrari Stiintifice-Seria I-Management Agricol, 13: (1). pp. 75–82.
- Nemes Nagy, J. 2004: Elements of regional disparaties in the new regional pattern, In: Enyedi, Gy.
 Tózsa, I. (eds.): *The Region. Regional development, policy, administration and e-government*.
 Budapest, Akadémiai Kiadó. pp. 62–79.
- Orosz É. 2008: *Globális és hazai egészségügyi kihívások és egészségpolitikai törekvések a XXI. század elején.* [Global and national challenges in health care and ambitions in health policy at the beginning of the 21st century.] (www.menszt.hu) [1 September 2009].
- Pope, C. Mays, N. 1995: Qualitative Research: Reaching the parts other methods cannot reach: an introduction to qualitative methods in health and health services research. – *British Medical Journal* 311. pp. 42–45.

- Raphael, D. 2007: Interactions with the health and service sector. In: Raphael, D. (ed.): Poverty and policy in Canada: Implications for health and quality of life. Toronto, Canadian Scholars' Press. pp. 173–203.
- Raphael, D. 2008: Introduction to the social determinants of health. In: Raphael, D. (ed.): *Social Determinants of Health: Canadian Perspectives*. 2nd Edition. Toronto, Canadian Scholars' Press. pp. 2–19.
- Reiner, B. 2003: *Health Impact Assessment how to start the process and make it last*. Bulletin of the World Health Organization. Volume 81, Number 6, pp. 387–472.
- Suhrcke, M. Mckee, M. Sauto Arce, R. Tsolova, S. Mortensen, J. 2005: *The contribution of health to the economy in the European Union*. Luxembourg, European Commission, Health & Consumer Protection Directorate-General.
- Szalai, J. 1991: Some aspects of the changing situation of women in Hungary. Journal of Women in Culture and Society. 15. pp. 152–170.
- Szilágyi, D. Uzzoli, A. (2012): Run of health inequalities during the crisis in Hungary. *Területi Statisztika*. (In print).
- Szvitecz, Zs. (ed.) 2002: Quality of Life and Health. Budapest, Hungarian Central Statistical Office.
- Uzzoli, A. 2006: The spatial structure of health inequalities in Europe. *Geographical Phorum: Geographical studies and environment protection research.* 5. pp. 101–113.
- Uzzoli, A. 2008: The mortality situation and its spatial dimension in Hungary. Czech Regional Studies. 2. pp. 41–50.
- Uzzoli, A. 2011: The role of unemployment in the run of life chances in Hungary. *International Journal of Population Research*. 1. Article ID 130318, 9 pages.
- Uzzoli, A. 2012: Connection between health inequalities and the recent economic crisis in Hungary. In: Berghauer, S. – Dnyisztrjanszkij, M. – Fodor, Gy. – Gönczy, S. – Izsák, T. – Molnár, J. – Molnár, D. I. (eds.): Social Geographical Challenges in the Eastern Central Europe of the XXI. Century. International geographical conference. Beregszász, II. Rákóczi Ferenc Kárpátaljai Magyar Főiskola. 2012. március 29–30. Volume 1. pp. 429–435.
- Uzzoli, A. Szilágyi, D. 2009: Life expectancy and its regional inequalities in Hungary. *Geographica Pannonica*. 4. pp. 127–136.
- WHO Regional Office for Europe 2002: Health status overview for countries of Central and Eastern Europe that are candidates for accession to the European Union. Geneva. European Communities and WHO, July 2002. (Document E76888)
- World Health Organization 2008: Closing the gap in a generation: Health equity through action on the social determinants of health. WHO, Commission on Social Determinants of Health, Geneva. http://www.who.int/social_determinants/thecommission/finalreport/en/index.html [18 July 2011].
- World Health Report 2010: Health systems financing: the path to universal coverage. Geneva. WHO. http://www.who.int/whr/2010/en/index.html [19 September 2011].
- Willems, S. 2005: *The socio-economic gradient in health: a never ending story*? Ph.D. Thesis. Gent. www.ac612_en.pdf [15 July 2010].
- Wilkinson R. Pickett K. 2010: *The Spirit Level Why Equality is Better for Everyone*. Penguin Books, London.

http://www.phac-aspc.gc.ca/index-eng.php

http://www.euro.who.int/en

http://portal.ksh.hu,

https://teir.vati.hu/ www.who.int

The *Discussion Papers* series of the RCERS Institute for Regional Studies of the Hungarian Academy of Sciences was launched in 1986 to publish summaries of research findings on regional and urban development by Institute staff.

The series has 5 or 6 regular issues a year, as well as Special issues. It will be of interest to geographers, economists, sociologists, experts of law and political sciences, historians and everybody else who is, in one way or another, engaged in the research of spatial aspects of socio-economic development and planning.

The series is published by the Institute for Regional Studies.

Individual copies are available on request at the Institute.

Postal address

RCERS Institute for Regional Studies of the Hungarian Academy of Sciences P.O. Box 199, 7601 PÉCS, HUNGARY Phone: (36–72) 523 800 Fax: (36–72) 523 803 www.rkk.hu

Director

László FARAGÓ

Editor

Gábor LUX lux@rkk.hu

Discussion Papers / Specials

- BENKŐNÉ LODNER, Dorottya (ed.) (1988): Environmental Control and Policy: Proceedings of the Hungarian–Polish Seminar in the Theoretical Problems of Environmental Control and Policy
- OROSZ, Éva (ed.) (1988): Spatial Organisation and Regional Development Papers of the 6th Polish– Hungarian geographical Seminar
- DURÓ, Annamária (ed.) (1993): Spatial Research and the Social–Political Changes: Papers of the 7th Polish–Hungarian Seminar
- DURÓ, Annamária (ed.) (1999): Spatial Research in Support of the European Integration. Proceedings of the 11th Polish–Hungarian Geographical Seminar (Mátraháza, Hungary 17–22 September, 1998)
- GÁL, Zoltán (ed.) (2001): Role of the Regions in the Enlarging European Union
- HORVÁTH, Gyula (ed.) (2002): Regional Challenges of the Transition in Bulgaria and Hungary
- KOVÁCS, András Donát (ed.) (2004): New Aspects of Regional Transformation and the Urban-Rural Relationship
- BARANYI, Béla (ed.) (2005): Hungarian–Romanian and Hungarian–Ukrainian border regions as areas of co-operation along the external borders of Europe
- ENYEDI, György KOVÁCS, Zoltán (eds.) (2006): Social Changes and Social Sustainability in Historical Urban Centres. The Case of Central Europe
- KOVÁCS, András Donát (ed.) (2007): Regionality and/or locality
- SZIRMAI, Viktória (ed.) (2007): Social Inequalities in Urban Areas and Globalization. The Case of Central Europe
- ILLÉS, Iván (2008): Visions and Strategies in the Carpathian Area (VASICA)
- GÁL, Zoltán RÁCZ, Szilárd (eds.) (2008): Socio-Economic Analysis of the Carpathian Area
- KOVÁCS, András Donát (ed.) (2009): Old and new borderlines/frontiers/margins

Discussion Papers

- No. 1 OROSZ, Éva (1986): Critical Issues in the Development of Hungarian Public Health with Special Regard to Spatial Differences
- No. 2 ENYEDI, György ZENTAI, Viola (1986): Environmental Policy in Hungary
- No. 3 HAJDÚ, Zoltán (1987): Administrative Division and Administrative Geography in Hungary
- No. 4 SIKOS T., Tamás (1987): Investigations of Social Infrastructure in Rural Settlements of Borsod County
- No. 5 HORVÁTH, Gyula (1987): Development of the Regional Management of the Economy in East-Central Europe
- No. 6 PÁLNÉ KOVÁCS, Ilona (1988): Chance of Local Independence in Hungary
- No. 7 FARAGÓ, László HRUBI, László (1988): Development Possibilities of Backward Areas in Hungary
- No. 8 SZÖRÉNÝINÉ KUKORELLI, Irén (1990): Role of the Accessibility in Development and Functioning of Settlements
- No. 9 ENYEDI, György (1990): New Basis for Regional and Urban Policies in East-Central Europe
- No. 10 RECHNITZER, János (1990): Regional Spread of Computer Technology in Hungary
- No. 11 SIKOS T., Tamás (1992): Types of Social Infrastructure in Hungary (to be not published)

- No. 12 HORVÁTH, Gyula HRUBI, László (1992): Restructuring and Regional Policy in Hungary
- No. 13 ERDŐSI, Ferenc (1992): Transportation Effects on Spatial Structure of Hungary
- No. 14 PÁLNÉ KOVÁCS, Ilona (1992): The Basic Political and Structural Problems in the Workings of Local Governments in Hungary
- No. 15 PFEIL, Edit (1992): Local Governments and System Change. The Case of a Regional Centre
- No. 16 HORVÁTH, Gyula (1992): Culture and Urban Development (The Case of Pécs)
- No. 17 HAJDÚ, Zoltán (1993): Settlement Network Development Policy in Hungary in the Period of State Socialism (1949–1985)
- No. 18 KOVÁCS, Teréz (1993): Borderland Situation as It Is Seen by a Sociologist
- No. 19 HRUBI, L. KRAFTNÉ SOMOGYI, Gabriella (eds.) (1994): Small and medium-sized firms and the role of private industry in Hungary
- No. 20 BENKŐNÉ Lodner, Dorottya (1995): The Legal-Administrative Questions of Environmental Protection in the Republic of Hungary
- No. 21 ENYEDI, György (1998): Transformation in Central European Postsocialist Cities
- No. 22 HAJDÚ, Zoltán (1998): Changes in the Politico-Geographical Position of Hungary in the 20th Century
- No. 23 HORVÁTH, Gyula (1998): Regional and Cohesion Policy in Hungary
- No. 24 BUDAY-SÁNTHA, Attila (1998): Sustainable Agricultural Development in the Region of the Lake Balaton
- No. 25 LADOS, Mihály (1998): Future Perspective for Local Government Finance in Hungary
- No. 26 NAGY, Erika (1999): Fall and Revival of City Centre Retailing: Planning an Urban Function in Leicester, Britain
- No. 27 BELUSZKY, Pál (1999): The Hungarian Urban Network at the End of the Second Millennium
- No. 28 RÁCZ, Lajos (1999): Climate History of Hungary Since the 16th Century: Past, Present and Future
- No. 29 RAVE, Simone (1999): Regional Development in Hungary and Its Preparation for the Structural Funds
- No. 30 BARTA, Györgyi (1999): Industrial Restructuring in the Budapest Agglomeration
- No. 31 BARANYI, Béla BALCSÓK, István DANCS, László MEZŐ, Barna (1999): Borderland Situation and Peripherality in the North-Eastern Part of the Great Hungarian Plain
- No. 32 RECHNITZER, János (2000): The Features of the Transition of Hungary's Regional System
- No. 33 MURÁNYI, István–PÉTER, Judit–SZARVÁK, Tibor–SZOBOSZLAI, Zsolt (2000): Civil Organisations and Regional Identity in the South Hungarian Great Plain
- No. 34 KOVÁCS, Teréz (2001): Rural Development in Hungary
- No. 35 PÁLNÉ, Kovács Ilona (2001): Regional Development and Governance in Hungary
- No. 36 NAGY, Imre (2001): Cross-Border Co-operation in the Border Region of the Southern Great Plain of Hungary
- No. 37 BELUSZKY, Pál (2002): The Spatial Differences of Modernisation in Hungary at the Beginning of the 20th Century
- No. 38 BARANYI, Béla (2002): Before Schengen Ready for Schengen. Euroregional Organisations and New Interregional Formations at the Eastern Borders of Hungary
- No. 39 KERESZTÉLY, Krisztina (2002): The Role of the State in the Urban Development of Budapest
- No. 40 HORVÁTH, Gyula (2002): Report on the Research Results of the Centre for Regional Studies of the Hungarian Academy of Sciences

- No. 41 SZIRMAI, Viktoria A. GERGELY, András BARÁTH, Gabriella–MOLNÁR, Balázs SZÉPVÖLGYI, Ákos (2003): The City and its Environment: Competition and/or Cooperation? (A Hungarian Case Study)
- No. 42 CSATÁRI, Bálint KANALAS, Imre NAGY, Gábor SZARVÁK, Tibor (2004): Regions in Information Society – a Hungarian Case-Study
- No. 43 FARAGÓ, László (2004): The General Theory of Public (Spatial) Planning (The Social Technique for Creating the Future)
- No. 44 HAJDÚ, Zoltán (2004): Carpathian Basin and the Development of the Hungarian Landscape Theory Until 1948
- No. 45 GÁL, Zoltán (2004): Spatial Development and the Expanding European Integration of the Hungarian Banking System
- No. 46 BELUSZKY, Pál GYŐRI, Róbert (2005): The Hungarian Urban Network in the Beginning of the 20th Century
- No. 47 G. FEKETE, Éva (2005): Long-term Unemployment and Its Alleviation in Rural Areas
- No. 48 SOMLYÓDYNÉ PFEIL, Edit (2006): Changes in The Organisational Framework of Cooperation Within Urban Areas in Hungary
- No. 49 MEZEI, István (2006): Chances of Hungarian-Slovak Cross-Border Relations
- No. 50 RECHNITZER, János SMAHÓ, Melinda (2006): Regional Characteristics of Human Resources in Hungary During the Transition
- No. 51 BARTA, Györgyi BELUSZKY, Pál CZIRFUSZ, Márton GYŐRI, Róbert KUKELY, György (2006): Rehabilitating the Brownfield Zones of Budapest
- No. 52 GROSZ, András (2006): Clusterisation Processes in the Hungarian Automotive Industry
- No. 53 FEKETE, G. Éva HARGITAI, Judit JÁSZ, Krisztina SZARVÁK, Tibor SZOBOSZLAI, Zsolt (2006): Idealistic Vision or Reality? Life-long learning among Romany ethnic groups
- No. 54 BARTA, Györgyi (ed.) (2006): Hungary the New Border of the European Union
- No. 55 GÁL, Zoltán (2006): Banking Functions of the Hungarian Urban Network in the Early 20th Century.
- No. 56 SZÖRÉNYINÉ, Kukorelli Irén (2006): Relation Analysis in Rural Space A Research Method for Exploring the Spatial Structure in Hungary
- No. 57 MAUREL, Marie-Claude PÓLA, Péter (2007): Local System and Spatial Change The Case of Bóly in South Transdanubia
- No. 58 SZIRMAI, Viktória (2007): The Social Characteristics of Hungarian Historic City Centres
- No. 59 ERDŐSI, Ferenc GÁL, Zoltán GIPP, Christoph VARJÚ, Viktor (2007): Path Dependency or Route Flexibility in Demand Responsive Transport? The Case Study of TWIST project
- No. 60 PÓLA, Péter (2007): The Economic Chambers and the Enforcement of Local Economic Interests
- No. 61 BUDAY-SÁNTHA, Attila (2007): Development Issues of the Balaton Region
- No. 62 LUX, Gábor (2008): Industrial Development, Public Policy and Spatial Differentiation in Central Europe: Continuities and Change
- No. 63 MEZEI, Cecília (2008): The Role of Hungarian Local Governments in Local Economic Development
- No. 64 NAGY, Gábor (2008): The State of the Info-communication Markets in Dél-Alföld Region – Hungary
- No. 65 HORVÁTH, Gyula (2008): Regional Transformation in Russia
- No. 66 BELUSZKY, Pál SIKOS T., Tamás (2008): Changing Village-Typology of Rural Settlements in Hungary at the Beginning of the Third Millennium
- No. 67 CSIZMADIA, Zoltán GROSZ, András (2008): Regional Innovation System in West Transdanubia

- No. 68 HARDI, Tamás (ed.) (2008): Transborder Movements and Relations in the Slovakian– Hungarian Border Regions
- No. 69 ERDŐSI, Ferenc (2008): Global and Regional Roles of the Russian Transport Infrastructures
- No. 70 CSIZMADIA, Zoltán (2009): Cooperation and Innovativity: the Network Foundations of the Regional System of Innovation
- No. 71 HAJDÚ, Zoltán LUX, Gábor PÁLNÉ KOVÁCS, Ilona SOMLYÓDYNÉ PFEIL, Edit (2009): Local Dimensions of a Wider European Neighbourhood: Crossborder Relations and Civil Society in the Hungarian–Ukrainian Border Arean
- No. 72 HORVÁTH, Gyula (2009): Cohesion deficiencies in Eastern and Central Europe. Inequalities of regional research area
- No. 73 PÁLNÉ KOVÁCS, Ilona –VARJÚ, Viktor (eds.) (2009): Governance for Sustainability Two Case Studies from Hungary
- No. 74 SZÉPVÖLGYI, Ákos (2009): The Effects of the Information Society on Spatial Development Hungarian Case Study
- No. 75 BARÁTH, Gabriella (2009): The Relation Systems of Metropolitan Areas
- No. 76 MEZEI, István (2009): The Development of the Urban Network in Slovakia
- No. 77 CARDOSO, Ana Margarida Martins (2009): Territorial Planning, its Actors and Instruments. The Portuguese & Hungarian Planning System
- No. 78 KOVÁCS, Katalin CARTWRIGHT, Andrew (2010): Controlled Decentralisation: Institution-Building and Regional Development in Hungary
- No. 79 DURAY, Balázs MEZEI, István NAGY, Imre PÁNOVICS, Attila (eds.) (2010): Environmental Policy and the Institutional System of Environment Protection in the Carpathian Basin
- No. 80 ERDŐSI, Ferenc (2010): Closing up, Keeping up or Lagging Behind? The Fundamental Problems and Spatial Differences of Air Navigation in East-Europe
- No. 81 HORVÁTH, Gyula (2010): Territorial cohesion in the Carpathian basin: trends and tasks
- No. 82 HARDI, Tamás (2010): Cities, Regions and Transborder Mobility Along and Across the Border
- No. 83 PÁLNÉ KOVÁCS, Ilona (2011): Local Governance in Hungary the Balance of the Last 20 Years
- No. 84 BARTA, Györgyi CSIZMADIA, Zoltán DEÁK, Csaba DŐRY, Tibor KISS, Anett – LENGYEL, Balázs (2011): R&D Cooperation between Universities and Enterprises
- No. 85 CSIZMADIA, Zoltán GROSZ, András (2011): Innovation and Cooperation Networks in Hungary
- No. 86 HORVÁTH, Gyula (2012): The German Mezzogiorno? Supplements to the Natural History of East German Regional Development